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	Chair


	Mr David Boyle

	Present


	Professor Joan Busfield, Mr Nitin Dahad, Mrs Celia Edey, Professor Marco Francesconi, Professor Anthony Forster (Vice-Chancellor), Dr Elizabeth Hall, Lady Sally Irvine (until 4.25pm), Professor Joanna Jackson, Ms Judith Judd, Ms Chantel Le Carpentier, Mr Milan Makwana, Professor Sean Nixon, Professor David Pevalin, Mr Tim Porter, Professor Jules Pretty, Mr Geoffrey Probert, Ms Paula Rothero, Ms Maria Stanford, Mr Philip Tolhurst


	Apologies


	Dr Richard Cornes, Mr Paul Gray, Professor Christine Raines

	Secretary


	Mr Bryn Morris (Registrar and Secretary)

	In attendance


	Mr Andrew Keeble (Director of Finance), Dr Sonia Virdee (Deputy Secretary), Professor Aletta Norval [agenda item 9], Professor David Sanders [agenda item 10] Mr Steven Haugh [agenda item 12] Mr Craig Stephens [agenda item 12]

	
	

	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	1 CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS



	
	The Chair welcomed new members Richard Cornes (in his absence), David Pevalin and Tim Porter.
	1/15

	2 STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



	
	Item 23, Remuneration Committee, and item 29, Grievance against the University, were starred.
	2/15

	3 DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	
	There were no declarations of interest. 
	3/15

	4 MINUTES (C/15/01)



	
	Approved.

	4/15


	5 MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	
	At the Council meeting on 24 November 2014, it was identified that one of the paragraphs in the Annual Report on Health, Safety and Wellbeing performance was factually incorrect and Council asked for the report to be amended. The report had been amended accordingly. 
	5/15

	
	
	

	
	The amended paragraph is:

Page 19 (A5. Disciplinary action for student fire and health and safety offences

The statistics indicate a rise in reported incidents of smoking in non-smoking rooms and behaviour likely to cause injury in 2010/11 which has continued in subsequent years. There have been a number of improvements to the detection/reporting and disciplinary process which may account for this. For example:
Third bullet has been amended to:
· Since the 2010-11 academic year, the Residents’ Support Network (RSN) has increased its scale and scope of what it offers to residential students. The residential student population has increased with the addition of University Square at Southend and The Meadows at Colchester. The number of Residents’ Assistants (RAs) have increased from 39 to 106 to respond to the increased numbers and to decrease the RA: student ratio to be more in line with best practices across the sector. The RSN has worked hard to increase the visibility of the Residents’ Assistant role within accommodation, which has resulted in students knowing that they can be contacted to report inappropriate behaviours.
	6/15

	
	
	

	
	Previous wording:
· Prior to the 2010-11 academic year the Resident Support Network consisted of just ten Resident Assistants (RAs) who all resided in the same flat and responded only to welfare issues. The number of RAs has been dramatically increased to 106 and the RAs live amongst the general student population. Their role has also changed from only dealing with welfare issues to include responding to and reporting upon complaints of breaches of regulations. 
	

	6 CHAIR’S ACTION SINCE THE LAST MEETING (C/15/02)


	
	Noted.
	7/15

	7 VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/15/03)



	
	The Vice-Chancellor highlighted the following from his report:

	

	
	The importance in projecting the University’s profile internationally of a recent visit to SE Asia including alumni events, university visits, meetings with the Kaplan Singapore and Kaplan HK teams and with recruitment agents. The University was seeking to support and develop international alumni, the internationalisation of research collaboration, international student recruitment.  In doing so, it was likely that the University would wish to enhance the role of its regional offices.


	8/15

	
	UG home, EU and overseas applications had grown and PGT applications were also up. The University had received an indication that it would have 132 on funded places on the Postgraduate Support Scheme (confirmed by HEFCE after the meeting as 145). Council congratulated those in CER and departments involved in recruitment on the impressive figures. 


	9/15

	
	On the Knowledge Gateway, Parkside lettings were at 55% occupancy with active interest expressed in another 10%. Tenant businesses were aligned to the mission of the University.

	10/15

	
	It was noted that opportunities for the University to raise its profile through the analysis of social media and internet data would be taken forward through the new Institute of Analytics and Data Science (IADS).

	11/15

	
	A question was raised regarding the announcement relating to the cycle path between Wivenhoe and the University due 13 February. The University would pursue a response from Councillor Bass.
	12/15

	8 PENSIONS UPDATE 


	
	The Registrar and Secretary provided an update on changes to the USS pension scheme. An agreed set of benefit changes had been put forward to the trustees, following endorsement by 2-1 majority by a consultative ballot of trade union members. A statutory consultation would follow in March with the University acting as agent of the trustees.

	13/15

	
	Subject to the outcome of the consultation, changes would be put in place from April 2016, with employer contributions not likely to exceed 18% of salary. The University had worked through the dispute, with Council taking a visible role, in a way that had maintained the sense community and avoided the divisions seen at some other universities.
	14/15

	9 QAA HIGHER EDUCATION REVIEW (C/15/04)


	
	The QAA had held a thorough series of meetings over four days and a draft report had been received. The final report would be published at the end of February. The PVC Education was pleased to report that all expectations had been met and the University had been commended on the enhancement of student learning opportunities. It was the first time the QAA had issued a commendation under the new methodology. 


	15/15

	
	The report contained positive endorsement of the Education Strategy and its implementation, study abroad arrangements, the effective oversight of programmes delivered by our partners, the quality of support for PGR students, the Employability Strategy and the availability of management information through the planning information portal and pervasive engagement with data.


	16/15

	
	There were 4 recommendations relating to specific procedural points and the strengthening of existing practices; a request had been made to change one recommendation to an affirmation of plans already in place. 


	17/15

	
	Council noted the report and congratulated Prof Norval and those involved on the outcomes.

	18/15

	10 INTERPRETING THE REF 2014 OUTCOME (C/15/05) 


	

	
	The University had pursued a dual strategy to maximise the quality score in terms of Grade Point Average (GPA) and to submit as high a percentage of eligible staff as possible. Its intensity weighted GPA ranking had improved from 27th to 19th.

	19/15

	
	Departmental performance on an intensity weighted basis had been variable, affected by the submission rate and the proportion of 4* research, both of which needed to improve further in the new REF cycle. In discussion it was noted that decisions based on predicted grading were a matter of judgement and subject to some error and difference of academic opinion. The GPA aggregate was 3.03, exceeding the University threshold of 3.00.

	20/15

	
	Sociology appeared to have gone down in the rankings, however it has been affected by the lower submission rate of staff returned to the Sociology Unit of Assessment from outside of the Sociology Department. 

	21/15

	
	The Strategic Plan KPI to be in the top 10 for research quality was very ambitious. It inspired higher levels of performance and signalled aspiration, however it may be unrealistic for some departments. Further consideration would be given to the KPIs and a recommendation would be brought back to Council at a later meeting. 

	22/15

	
	Collaborations through the Eastern Arc and Doctoral Training Centre proposals were progressing but were unlikely to lead to a joint submission to the next REF. 

	23/15

	
	Council noted the results of the REF 2014 and congratulated Professor Sanders and all those involved in the submission on the outcome.
	24/15


	11 EQUALITY AND DIVERSITY FRAMEWORK & SUB-STRATEGY AND ACCOMPANYING CODES OF PRACTICE (C/15/06)


	
	Council noted the purpose of the Framework and Sub-Strategy and Codes of Practice:
· To articulate the University’s commitment to providing a fair and inclusive living and learning environment. 
· To set out the University’s responsibilities under equalities legislation and how we intend to meet those obligations.
· To provide staff and students with practical guidance on issues related to specific Protected Characteristics covered by the Equality Act 2010.   


	25/15

	
	Council agreed a number of amendments to the documentation:


	

	
	· P.67 para 1.1 (Equality and Diversity Code of Practice) should be revised:
Previous wording “We expect students and staff to be treated with dignity and respect and solely on the basis of their merits, abilities and potential, regardless of age, disability, gender reassignment, marriage and civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or belief, sex, sexual orientation, socio-economic background, political beliefs and affiliations, family circumstances or other irrelevant distinction.”
     New wording “We expect students and staff to be treated with dignity  

     and respect regardless of age, disability....”


	26/15

	
	· That decisions would be based on merit should be emphasised as an underlying principle on p.52 under 3.2.

	27/15

	
	· A reference should be included in the documentation to the reporting of discrimination done by others to others (whistleblowing).


	28/15

	
	· On page 77, last bullet to be amended from “a planned structural change to your business” to “a planned structural change”.

	29/15

	
	In discussion it was confirmed that Heads of Departments are given guidance on how to response if a student raises a complaint under the Code. 

	30/15

	
	Subject to the amendments outlined above, Council approved the Equality and Diversity Framework and Sub-Strategy and accompanying Codes of Practice.
	31/15

	12 STUDENTS’ UNION UPDATE AND FORMAL PRESENTATION OF THE STUDENTS’ UNION’S ANNUAL REPORT AND ACCOUNTS 2013-14 (C/15/07)


	
	The SU President and Director of Marketing and Strategy gave a presentation updating Council one year on from the SU re-launch. Student engagement had increased, positive student feedback had been received and communicated, and the strong partnership between the University and SU had continued to deliver benefits e.g. through a joint approach to the Challenger brand and open days. The SU was still in the first phase of its brand launch.

	32/15

	
	Council commended the SU on what it had achieved and on its role in increasing student recruitment and encouraged the SU team to promote its successes across the sector.


	33/15

	
	It was noted that the SU business model was changing, with increased reliance on the University for funding for core activity as venue and other commercial income falls and student numbers grow. 

	34/15

	
	In the NSS the SU was in the top 35% in the sector on its score for q.23 ‘'I am satisfied with the Students' Union at my institution' and was seeking to improve its position. It was noted that the value of the SU was embedded and reflected in how students perceived the University more generally. 
	35/15

	
	
	

	
	Council noted the Students’ Union Annual Report and Accounts 2013-14, and requested that it should receive the accounts sooner after year end so they could be seen against the current budget.
	36/15

	13 BUDGET UPDATE AND FINANCIAL PLANNING ASSUMPTIONS (C/15/08)


	
	Council noted that the University was on track to exceed this year’s budgeted cash surplus target. 

	37/15

	
	Financial planning assumptions would be considered at the next meeting of SRC, with a view to supporting the University’s ambition to improve SSR from 16.4 to 15.5 while maintaining facilities spend, and providing contingencies for fees and increased staff numbers.


	38/15

	
	Changes to international financial reporting standards had required changes to the accounting for capital grants which will lead to increased volatility in the accounting position. Department budgets had been revised to avoid this volatility, and would show the cash surplus position.


	39/15

	
	Council noted the budget update and financial planning assumptions.
	40/15

	14 FINANCING OPTIONS AND IMPLICATIONS FOR FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE FROM 2017 (C/15/09)



	
	Council noted that capital investment needs were creating pressure to increase the cash surplus target and that the University had a relatively low surplus and high debt due to historical constraints. It was supportive of the continuation of the current target surplus and growth in income and economies of scale from student numbers.
	41/15

	
	
	

	
	Council approved that: 

	

	
	· The cash surplus target of 5.5% of income be retained as a financial planning assumption up to and including 2019-20.
	42/15

	
	
	

	
	· Implications and requirements for stock transfer to a private provider of student residences at Southend and European Investment Bank Funding be explored.
	43/15

	
	
	

	
	· This paper be forwarded to Audit and Risk Management Committee to provide context for the University’s position in the HEFCE bench marking tables. 
	44/15

	15 MEADOWS PHASE 2 – PROCUREMENT OPTIONS (C/15/10)


	
	CONFIDENTIAL
	45/15-50/15

	
	
	

	16 THE UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX STRATEGIC RISK REGISTER (C/15/11)


	
	The Registrar and Secretary introduced changes to the risk register, with a reduction in residual risk due to improved performance of the University against its KPIs and in student recruitment which had increased confidence that the range of risk mitigation measures in place was proving effective. The inherent risk in relation to recruitment of staff had been assessed as increased, reflecting the commitment to improving SSRs at the same time as growing student numbers, although mitigations in place appeared to be being effective and the residual risk had not been increased.  

	51/15

	
	The risk in relation to suspension of status as a highly trusted sponsor of international students, which the University takes very seriously, was considered a nested issue within recruitment. The University had confidence in its compliance arrangements, however would amend  risk 3 p 193 to refer specifically to Tier 4 compliance.

	52/15

	
	It was noted that Labour Party policy for a reduced fee of £6000 from 2016 presented an emerging risk of erosion of funding and a potential dip in recruitment in the previous year. 


	53/15

	
	Council approved the updated Strategic Risk Register.
	54/15

	17  CREATION OF A SPIN-OUT COMPANY (C/15/12)


	

	
	Council approved the creation of the company.
	55/15

	18  COUNCIL AWAY DAY – JULY 2014 


	

	
	i) Strategic Framework For Partnerships (C/15/13)
	56/15

	
	
	

	
	Noted. 
	57/15

	
	
	

	
	ii) Internationalisation Theme Action Plan (C/15/14)
	

	
	
	

	
	Noted. 
	58/15

	
	
	

	
	iii) Business Engagement Action Plan (C/15/15)
	

	
	
	

	
	Noted. 
	59/15

	19 EQUAL PAY REVIEW UPDATE (C/15/16)

	

	
	Council noted the update.
	60/15

	20 HONORARY DEGREES AND HONORARY FELLOWSHIPS COMMITTEE (C/15/17)

	

	
	Council noted the report.
	61/15

	21 2013-14  ACCESS AGREEMENT, WIDENING PARTICIPATION STRATEGIC STATEMENT AND NATIONAL SCHOLARSHIP PROGRAMME MONITORING RETURN (C/15/18)

	

	
	Noted.
	62/15

	22 TUITION FEES, DISCOUNTS AND AWARDS FOR 2015 APPLICATION CYCLE (C/15/19)

	

	
	Noted.
	63/15

	23 REMUNERATION COMMITTEE – TERMS OF REFERENCE (C/15/20)


	

	
	It was agreed that the membership of the subcommittee making the decisions (3 Executive Deans and the DVC) should be specified in the paper. 

	64/15

	
	Council approved the revised Terms of Reference for Remuneration Committee.
	65/15

	24 MEMBERSHIP AND TERMS OF REFERENCE OF THE WORKING PARTY ON THE  COUNCIL EFFECTIVENESS REVIEW (C/15/21)


	

	
	Noted.
	66/15

	25 COMMITTEE OF UNIVERSITY CHAIRS (CUC) HIGHER EDUCATION CODE OF GOVERNANCE (C/15/22)

	

	
	Council noted the new CUC Higher Education Code of Governance, and noted that the implications of the Code would be considered as part of the Review of the Effectiveness of Council.
	67/15

	26 STATUTORY DATA RETURNS (C/15/23)

	

	
	Noted. 

	68/15

	27 REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES

	

	
	(a) Audit and Risk Management Committee (19 June 2014 and 9 October 2014) (C/15/24 and C/15/25)


	

	
	Council approved that in respect of the Committee’s membership and terms of reference:


	

	
	· items f and g should potentially be one item;  


	69/15

	
	· the terms of reference be amended to include the annual private meetings with the Internal Auditor and the External Auditor.
	70/15

	
	
	

	
	(b)  Strategy and Resources Committee (3 November 2014) (C/15/26)


	

	
	Noted.
	71/15

	
	
	

	
	(c)  Nominations Committee (8 November 2014 and 19 January 2015) 
      (C/15/27 and C/15/28)


	

	
	That all the recommendations contained in the Nominations Committee report to Council be approved.

	72/15

	28 REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (C/15/29)


	
	Approved.
	73/15

	29 GRIEVANCE AGAINST THE UNIVERSITY (C/15/30)


	
	Council received a report from a Grievance Committee in accordance with Ordinance 41 and endorsed the recommendation of the Committee that the grievance was not well found.

	74/15

	
	Council noted this was the first time a Grievance Committee has been constituted. It was agreed that it was appropriate that Council should consider for approval recommendations arising from a Grievance Committee, noting that Council is the employer.
	75/15

	30 STUDENTS’ UNION MID-YEAR FINANCIAL REVIEW (C/15/31)


	
	Noted.
	76/15

	31 ANY OTHER BUSINESS


	

	
	There was no other business.
	77/15

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING


	

	
	
	

	
	The next meeting will be held on Monday 11 May 2015.


	78/15


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business
Dr Sonia Virdee
Deputy Secretary
February 2015
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